
 
October 4, 2010 
 
Wisconsin Department of Commerce 
Division of Safety and Buildings 
P.O. Box 2689 
Madison, Wisconsin 53701-2689 
 
 
Re: Code Change Proposal 
 Comm 62.1700 Structural Tests and Special Inspections 
 IBC Chapter 17- Special Inspections 
 
 
The Structural Engineers Association of Wisconsin (SEA-WI) proposes that The State of 
Wisconsin include in its entirety Chapter 17 of the International Building Code (IBC) as 
part of the present approval and adoption process for the 2009 edition of the IBC.  
Specifically, we are asking Comm 62.1700 to be revised to include all IBC Chapter 17 
requirements for structural tests and special inspections.   
 
In the absence of special inspections, Wisconsin currently relies on the inspections 
defined by Section 109 of IBC 2006 as well as a section in the Wisconsin Commercial 
Building Code (Comm. 61.40) stating that construction “shall be supervised by a 
Wisconsin registered architect or engineer” and that “[t]he person responsible for 
supervision shall also be responsible for the construction and installation being in 
substantial compliance with the approved plans and specifications.”  Specific tests and 
inspections may be called for in the various technical sections of the project 
specifications.  However, in practice, these requirements are widely regarded as being to 
some extent discretionary, especially as they are not enforced with the same level of 
authority as items that are specifically required by the building code.  Adopting IBC 
Chapter 17 in Wisconsin would satisfy the need for comprehensive requirements for 
structural testing and special inspections. 
 
The view of special inspections as a necessary component of design and construction 
reflects the understanding that “[d]esign is neither solely calculations, nor construction 
documents; rather it is a synthesis of techniques used to communicate a conception that 
constructors bring to reality. … Design is not a success until construction is complete, 
and the structure functions properly.”1  The change we are requesting to Comm. 62.1700 
would give structural engineers and designers the tools necessary to help ensure that a 
properly functioning structure has indeed been provided.     

                                                 
1 Fischer, James M., “Design!”, Proceedings of the North American Steel Construction Conference, 2006 



 
Special inspections has become an important tool in providing an appropriate level of 
quality assurance for commercial building construction in many other states.  Currently, 
there are 44 states that have adopted IBC as their Model Building Code, subject to 
modifications by local ordinances.  In every one of these states other than Wisconsin, 
the special inspections requirements of Chapter 17 have been included in some form.  In 
effect, these protocols have become the industry norm, which leaves Wisconsin lagging 
behind.  We can now see that resistance to adoption of Chapter 17 in the past has been 
to the detriment of the architectural, engineering, and construction communities in our 
state, and has also been a disservice to the public. Existing mechanisms for achieving 
quality assurance during construction of structural components within the parameters 
defined by the Wisconsin Commercial Building Code are comparatively weak in contrast 
to what Chapter 17 prescribes.  Simply stated, the question we’re asking is this: Why are 
we willing to accept an increased level of risk in our state by side-stepping structural 
tests and special inspections that other states require as a matter of standard practice?  
Even in the absence of significant seismic concerns, we feel that gravity, wind, and snow 
loads alone put sufficient demands on the structures in our state to warrant our attention.   
 
We recognize that full adoption of Chapter 17 represents a major shift from the status 
quo that has served Wisconsin in the past.  We feel that this shift is needed.  Under 
Chapter 17 requirements, roles and responsibilities of all parties are more clearly defined 
than in the current scheme.  This consistency from project-to-project helps to foster 
better communication and organization within the design and construction team. 
Correspondingly, we feel that the impact of Chapter 17 requirements to project costs and 
schedules would be minor relative to the benefits of a well-organized program of 
inspections.  All parties should benefit from a better understanding of their 
responsibilities.  Moreover, implementing an appropriate level of inspections ultimately 
serves to minimize overall risks to contractors, owners, architects, and engineers alike 
due to deficient work or defective materials that may otherwise go unnoticed.  There are 
significant cost and schedule impacts of correcting defective work that under the current 
system is not discovered until later phases of a project, or after occupancy of the facility.  
 
In Wisconsin, we did have a recent fatality from a concrete spandrel façade panel falling 
off a parking structure in Milwaukee.   Initial reports from that project suggest that the 
problem leading to the panel failure was something that a special inspections program 
during the original construction would have revealed.   The Milwaukee Journal Sentinel 
published an editorial shortly after the incident, calling for increased inspections.  The 
editorial concludes that “The state should make sure it is using all the tools it reasonably 
can to prevent such failures.”2  Adoption of Chapter 17, in full, is the right action to 
address this issue.  
 
SEA-WI will continue to advocate for the adoption of the IBC Chapter 17 requirements 
via the Wisconsin Commercial Building Code. We are prepared to provide the necessary 
education and training for Owners, architects, engineers, contractors, and building code 
officials in order to demonstrate the many benefits of this systematic and comprehensive 
approach to quality assurance. Implementation did not cause construction to grind to a 
screeching halt in other states and localities; rather, as a result of efforts elsewhere, 
there are many examples of “best practices” from other localities that we can draw on. 
Structural Engineers Associations in other states have created guidance documents for 
                                                 
2 “More inspections” (Editorial).  Milwaukee Journal Sentinel.  12 July 2010.   



helping all parties involved understand the intent and function of special inspections.  
SEA-WI’s members are prepared to provide the necessary leadership and guidance 
during implementation of Chapter 17 inspection requirements in Wisconsin.  
 
We have submitted a formal Code Change Proposal to the Department of Commerce 
making the case for adopting Chapter 17 and we are committed to advocating for action 
on this issue. If there are any reservations about adopting IBC Chapter 17 with the 
current cycle of code updates, SEA-WI is willing to invest the time and energy needed to 
clear any perceived obstacles to the implementation of special inspections in our state.  
Because we believe that contractors, owners, and engineers alike can benefit from the 
many advantages that the Chapter 17 requirements offer for specifying, executing, and 
documenting structural tests and inspections, we are more than willing to help with 
efforts to educate relevant project stakeholders regarding the special inspections 
provisions.  Implementing Chapter 17 requirements on a series of “pilot” projects before 
the 2012 edition of IBC is released could also help develop the required knowledge base 
that is required for a full implementation.  We eagerly await your response on this issue.    
 
 
 
Sincerely,  
 
Structural Engineers Association of Wisconsin  
 

 
Brian J. Rinke, P.E., S.E. 
President, 2010-2011 
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